COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

TÜRKIYE

Attacks on education continued in Türkiye in 2022 and 2023. In addition to attacks on schools, GCPEA collected reports of attacks on school teachers and personnel. Attacks on higher education continued, mainly in the context of protest repression, with over 200 students and staff arrested or detained.

CONTEXT

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, the Justice and Development Party (AKP) continued to govern the country after re-election in the May 2023 general elections.¹ Media restrictions were reported ahead of the 2023 parliamentary and presidential elections, according to Human Rights Watch.² LGBT protests were repressed and over 500 civilians were detained throughout the country during LGBT events in 2022, according to Amnesty International.³ Authorities banned women's rights marches during the reporting period and used teargas on demonstrators on International Women's Day in 2023.⁴

Armed violence increased between Turkish forces, the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), and the People's Protection Units (YPG), a Syrian affiliate of the PKK, in southeast Türkiye, northern Iraq, and Syria.⁵ In October 2023, a suicide bomber detonated an explosive device near a ministry building in Ankara; a group affiliated with the PKK claimed responsibility, and the Turkish armed forces reportedly carried out airstrikes in Iraq in response.⁶

Two earthquakes in February 2023 killed over 50,000 people, injured 107,000, and required that three million people be relocated, according to OCHA.⁷ Syrian refugees were impacted by the earthquakes, since approximately half of those in Türkiye lived in affected areas.⁸ In March 2022, the UN reported that Türkiye continued to host 3.7 million Syrian refugees.⁹ Human Rights Watch reported that Syrian refugees were deported to northern Syria during the reporting period.¹⁰

Following the earthquakes in February 2023, schools were closed for at least two weeks nationwide, and for several months in some affected areas. ¹¹ Save the Children reported that the earthquakes interrupted education for almost four million children, and over 2,400 schools were damaged or destroyed. ¹² In addition, schools and universities were used to provide temporary shelter and services to civilians; ¹³ some universities ceased in-person learning and student housing was vacated to accommodate earthquake victims. ¹⁴

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified two attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This was similar to the 2020-2021 reporting period, during which three attacks were reported.¹⁵

GCPEA identified one attack on a school in 2022. On November 21, 2022, in Karkamış, Gaziantep province, shelling reportedly hit a contiguous kindergarten, primary, and secondary school, damaging all three buildings and killing a female teacher at the secondary school, as reported by ACLED and local media *Haberturk* and *Bianet*. Several other people were allegedly injured, although it was not clear whether they were students or staff at the schools or the kindergarten. The schools were closed for at least one week following the attack. ¹⁷

GCPEA collected one attack on a school in 2023. On May 28, 2023, police reportedly used teargas and rubber bullets at Metin Bostancioğlu Primary School while forcing voters to leave the school in Cizre city, Şırnak province; it was not possible to establish whether the school sustained damages.¹⁸

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

GCPEA identified four attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This marks a similar rate as compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified at least two incidents in 2021 and one in 2020.¹⁹

GCPEA identified four attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2022, all of which involved protest repression.²⁰ For example:

- As reported by ACLED and Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, on August 30, 2022, police allegedly
 used pepper spray to disperse a teacher demonstration against low salaries in Çankaya district, Ankara. At
 least seven people were reportedly detained by police, although it was not possible to establish whether
 they were teachers.²¹
- On September 8, 2022, police reportedly used force to prevent over 40 teachers from reaching the Ministry of Education building in Çankaya district, Ankara, during a protest against new legislation relating to teachers, according to ACLED and local media *Cumhuriyet*.²²
- On November 2, 2022, in Fatih district, Istanbul, police reportedly used force and detained at least one teacher during a protest against new legislation relating to teachers, according to ACLED and local media Duvar.²³

GCPEA did not identify any attacks on school students, teachers, and other personnel in 2023.

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA identified at least 25 attacks on higher education during the 2022-2023 reporting period, a slight decrease as compared to the prior reporting period, when GCPEA identified 25 such incidents in 2021, and seven in 2020.²⁴ Similar to previous years, incidents involved arrests, detentions, and the use of excessive force against protesting students. Scholars at Risk reported that peaceful student demonstrations over LGBT rights and education-related grievances were met with police repression including arrests.²⁵

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

GCPEA identified 13 attacks on higher education students and staff in 2022, during which over 100 students and staff were arrested.²⁶ For example:

- On May 20, 2022, at Boğaziçi University, Istanbul, police reportedly arrested at least 30 students who
 were marching peacefully on campus towards an LGBT university club that had been closed, according to
 Scholars at Risk and international media outlet AP News.²⁷
- On May 26, 2022, in Tunceli city and province, police allegedly detained 11 students from Munzur University with force, as reported by ACLED and Scholars at Risk; the students were demonstrating on campus against a politically-affiliated center at the university.²⁸
- On June 10, 2022, at Middle East Technical University in Ankara, police reportedly used excessive force, including pepper balls, during an on-campus LGBT demonstration calling for equal rights, as reported by Amnesty International and Scholars at Risk.²⁹
- On July 18, 2022, police allegedly arrested 20 cleaning staff who were peacefully protesting over working conditions outside Koç University in Sariyer district, Istanbul, as reported by Scholars at Risk, ACLED, and Bianet.³⁰
- On November 8, 2022, students from Middle East Technical University held a protest in Cankaya district, Ankara, against plans to build on university land. Police reportedly beat protesters and used pepper spray to disperse the group, and arrested at least six protesters, according to Scholars at Risk and Human Rights Foundation of Turkey.³¹

GCPEA identified 12 attacks on higher education students and staff in 2023, which also involved the arrest or detention of over 100 students and academics.³² For example:

- On January 13, 2023, police reportedly detained seven students at Van Yüzüncü Yıl University in Tuşba district, Van province, during celebrations of Kurdish New Year, according to ACLED and Human Rights Foundation of Turkey.³³
- On February 17, 2023, Scholars at Risk and local media reported that police detained 22 students at Dokuz Eylul University in Konak district, Izmir province, during a demonstration against the government's decision to make university courses remote and for students to vacate state-run dormitories to provide emergency accommodation for people affected by the earthquakes.³⁴ In a separate incident on February 20, 2023, police reportedly detained 23 students who were protesting the same grievances in Kadıköy district. Istanbul.³⁵
- On May 19, 2023, police reportedly detained students as they were leaving Boğaziçi University in Istanbul, as reported by Human Rights Foundation of Turkey.³⁶ Local media *Bianet* reported that students were strip-searched while in custody.³⁷
- On June 9, 2023, police reportedly detained around 15 students on campus at the Middle East Technical University in Ankara; the students were engaged in a peaceful LGBT demonstration, and two students sustained injuries, as reported by Amnesty International and Scholars at Risk.³⁸

ENDNOTES

- 1 Freedom House, Freedom in the World 2024: Turkey (Washington D.C.: Freedom House, 2024).
- 2 Nazih Osseiran, "FEATURE-Turkey silences online critics ahead of landmark election," *Reuters*, May 10, 2023. "Turkey's Control of the Internet Threatens Election," Human Rights Watch news release, May 10, 2023.
- 3 Amnesty International, Annual Report 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023), p. 370.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2022* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Türkiye chapter. Mehmet Guzel and Zeynep Bilginsoy, "Women in Turkey brave ban on Istanbul march, get tear-gassed," *AP News*, March 8, 2023. Emily McGarvey, "International Women's Day: Istanbul women defy ban on protests," *BBC News*, March 9, 2023.
- 5 Ameneh Mehvar, "Kurdish Regions: High Risk of Violent Escalation and Domestic Turmoil," ACLED, February 8, 2023. Berkay Mandiraci, "Turkey's PKK Conflict: A Regional Battleground in Flux," International Crisis Group news release, February 18, 2022.
- 6 Elissa Jobson and Berkay Mandiraci, "Understanding the Latest Escalation in Türkiye's PKK," International Crisis Group news release, December 21, 2022.
- 7 OCHA, "Türkiye Earthquake 2023 Humanitarian Response Overview, 30 June 2023," June 25, 2023, p. 1.
- 8 Kemal Kirisci, "After the earthquake: Refugees should be included in Turkey's reconstruction," Brookings Institute news release, February 16, 2023.
- 9 UNHCR, "UNHCR Turkey Fact Sheet February 2022," May 23, 2022.
- 10 Nazlan Ertan, "Erdogan unveils plans to send 1 million Syrians back as anti-refugee sentiment escalates," *Al-Monitor*, May 4, 2022. "Turkey: Hundreds of Refugees Deported to Syria," Human Rights Watch news release, October 24, 2022.
- 11 Daily Sabah, "Government extends closure of universities and schools," University World News, February 12, 2023.
- 12 Save the Children, "Children in nearly 30% of households impacted by Türkiye's earthquake miss out as school year starts," Save the Children press release, September 11, 2023.
- 13 "How Safer and More Resilient Schools Withstood the Earthquakes in Türkiye," World Bank news release, June 7, 2023. Reuters, "Turkey Begins Rebuilding for 1.5M Left Homeless by Earthquakes," VOA News, February 24, 2023.
- 14 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Dokuz Eylul University, February 17, 2023. "University classes empty despite face-to-face education," University World News, April 14, 2023.
- 15 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Turkey chapter.
- 16 TRT Haber; Haber 7; Rudaw, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR27850 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Haberturk, "Breaking news: Rocket attack on Carchemish! 2 people died (Son dakika haberi Karkamış'a roketli saldırı! 2 kişi hayatını kaybetti)," Haberturk, November 11, 2022. Bianet, "Mortar attack from northern Syria kills three, including a child, in southeast Türkiye," Bianet, November 21, 2022.
- 17 TRT Haber; Haber 7; Rudaw, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR27850 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Haberturk, "Breaking news: Rocket attack on Carchemish! 2 people died (Son dakika haberi Karkamış'a roketli saldırı! 2 kişi hayatını kaybetti)," Haberturk, November 11, 2022. Bianet, "Mortar attack from northern Syria kills three, including a child, in southeast Türkiye," Bianet, November 21, 2022.
- 18 Mezopotamya Agency, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR29856 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). Mezopotamya Agency, "In Cizre, the police assaulted citizens in the school yard (Cizîr'de polis okul bahçesindeki yurttaşları darp etti)," Mezopotamya Agency, May 28, 2023.
- 19 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022, Turkey chapter.
- 20 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 21 Duvar English, "Turkish interior minister targets teacher detained during protest," *Duvar English*, August 31, 2022. Andrew Wilks, "Erdogan calls Turkey's teachers 'looters' amid protests, calls for exam boycott," *Al Monitor*, September 1, 2022. *ANF News; Human Rights Foundation of Turkey; Bianet*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR26590 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). "Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "August 30-31, 2022 Daily Human Rights Report (30 -31 Ağustos 2022 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, August 31, 2022.
- 22 Ihlas News Agency; Haberler; Demokrat Haber; Sozcu, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR26706 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). ANKA, "Eğitim-Sen announced that it would make a statement in front of the Ministry of National Education: The union center is under blockade (Eğitim-Sen MEB önünde açıklama yapacağını duyurmuştu: Sendika merkezi abluka altında)," Cumhuriyet, September 8, 2022.
- 23 ANF News, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR27633 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Ferhat Yaşar, "Teachers quit their jobs, drummer and zurna player were detained... (Öğretmenler iş bıraktı, davulcu ve zurnacı gözaltına alındı...)," Duvar, November 2, 2022.
- 24 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Turkey chapter.
- 25 Scholars at Risk, Free to Think: Report of the Scholars at Risk Academic Freedom Monitoring Project (New York: Scholars at Risk, 2022). Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Boğaziçi University, May 20 2022.
- 26 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 27 The Associated Press, "Turkish police break up student LGBTQ event, arrest dozens," *AP News*, May 20, 2022. *Bianet; Sozcu*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR25207 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Boğaziçi University, May 20, 2022. Lily Wakefield, "Students violently arrested by riot police at university Pride parade in Turkey," *Pink News*, May 21, 2022.
- 28 Cumhuriyet; Mezopotamya Agency, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR25327 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Munzur University, May 26, 2022.

ENDNOTES

- 29 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Middle East Technical University, June 10, 2022. Amnesty International, "Türkiye: "Another dark day" as police use excessive force and fire pepper balls on Pride marchers," Amnesty International news release, June 10, 2022. *Bianet; Cumhuriyet*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR25561 (data downloaded July 14, 2022).
- 30 Bianet; Sozcu; Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR26199 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Yagmur Kaya, "Gendarmerie intervention in the workers' protest at Koç University (Koç Üniversitesi'nde işçi eylemine jandarma müdahalesi)," ArtiGercek, July 18, 2022. BIA Haber Merkezi, "Gendarmerie attack on Koç University workers (Koç Üniversitesi işçilerine jandarma saldırısı)," Bianet, July 18, 2022. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Koc University, July 18, 2022.
- 31 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Middle Eastern Technical University, November 8, 2022. Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "November 9, 2022 Daily Human Rights Report (9 Kasım 2022 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, November 9, 2022. Ankara Büro, "Unearned Road" protest in front of ABB: Police forcibly blocked Medyascope reporters, deleted the footage (ABB önünde "rant yolu" protestosu: Polis, *Medyascope* muhabirlerini zor kullanarak engelledi, kamera görüntülerini sildi)," Medyascope, November 8, 2022.
- 32 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 33 ANF News; Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR28480 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "January 14-16, 2023 Daily Human Rights Report (14-16 Ocak 2023 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, January 16, 2023.
- 34 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Dokuz Eylul University, February 17, 2023. Evrensel, "Students demanding face-to-face education at DEU were detained (DEÜ'de yüz yüze eğitim talep eden öğrenciler gözaltına alındı)," Evrensel, February 17, 2023. Cumhuriyet; Mezopotamya Agency, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR28886 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023).
- 35 Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Unknown Institution, February 20, 2023. Mezopotamya Agency, "Police attack on students: 30 detentions (Öğrencilere polis saldırısı: 30 gözaltı)," *Mezopotamya Agency*, February 20, 2023. Evrensel, "University students protesting the distance education decision in Kadıköy were detained (Kadıköy'de uzaktan eğitim kararını protesto eden üniversite öğrencileri gözaltına alındı)," *Evrensel*, February 29, 2023. *Karar*; *Mezopotamya Agency*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID TUR28951 (data downloaded on May 12, 2023). Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "February 21, 2023 Daily Human Rights Report (21 Şubat 2023 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, February 21, 2023.
- 36 Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "May 19-22, 2023 Daily Human Rights Report (19-22 Mayis 2023 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, May 22, 2023.
- 37 Vecih Cuzdan, "Boğaziçi students subjected to strip body search torture while in custody (Boğaziçili öğrencilere gözaltında çıplak arama işkencesi)," Bianet, May 20, 2023.
- 38 "Türkiye: Istanbul Pride showdown highlights threat to LGBTI rights," Amnesty International news release, June 23, 2023. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Middle East Technical University, June 9, 2023. BIA Haber Merkezi, "LGBTI+ individuals from METU: We will win by coming together, united (ODTÜ'lü LGBTİ+'lar: Birleşe, birleşe kazanacağız)," *Bianet*, June 9, 2023. Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, "June 10-12, 2023 Daily Human Rights Report (10-12 Haziran 2023 Günlük İnsan Hakları Raporu)," Human Rights Foundation of Turkey, June 12, 2023.

5